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Ballinrobe, marked "Ballenerob" on Browne's 1584 map of Mayo, is in 
Irish "Baile - an - Rodba" the "Town of the Robe." The Robe is a  
river on whose banks the town stands, from which it flows into 
Lough Mask. The Annals of the Four Masters record that in A. D. 1238 
castles were built in Muintir Murchada (the present Barony of Clare 
in County Galway), in Conmaicne - Cuil - Toladh (comprising the 
Barony of Ross and that portion of the Barony of Kilmaine south of 
the river Robe), and in Carra, by the Anglo-Norman Barons. The old 
castle of Ballinrobe was probably built by them about that time. 

A church belonging to the Austin Friars existed at Ballinrobe in 
1338. In June 1391, in the reign of King Richard II, Milo Cory, 
Bishop of Clonmacnois, and Thomas Hill, the King's Justices in 
Connaught, held an assizes or sessions at Ballinrobe, so it seems 
to have been a place of some importance even at that early period. 

On the 27th March 1574, Sir Edward Fitton, who in 1569 had been 
appointed President of Connaught by Queen Elizabeth, wrote to 
Burghley enclosing a document (prepared by Edward White, clerk of 
the Council for Connaught) entitled "The Division of Connaught and 
Thomond, with some notes of the nobility and gentlemen, with 
declaration of their countries and castles etc." The original of 
this document is preserved in the Public Record Office, London 
(State Papers, Ireland, Elizabeth, Vol. 45, No. 35 (1) ). The 
contents of the document are not published in the Calendar of State 
Papers, Ireland, Elizabeth 1574-1585, though the document is 
referred to at p. 14 of that volume. A copy of the document (but 
without date) exists in the Carew Manuscripts in the Library at 
Lambeth Palace (Vol. 611 at folio 234), and an abridgement of the 
contents of that copy appears in the "Calendar of the Carew 
Manuscripts," published by Brewer and Bullen in 1870, but strangely 
enough in the volume purporting to deal with the years 1601-3. But 
even the abridgment there published does not give the names of the 
gentlemen and their castles. But the full text of the document in 
question, so far as it relates to the County of Galway, has been 
given in Colonel Nolan's paper "Galway Castles and their Owners in 
1574," published in the Galway Archeaological and Historical 
Society Journal, Vol. I, 1901. Mr. Hubert Knox has done a similar 
good service for the County of Mayo by setting out the contents of 
the same document so far as it relates to the County of Mayo in his 
"History of County Mayo" published in 1908.

In the "Division of Connaught" list of 1574, "McWilliam Burke" is 
given as the then owner of the castle of "Ballinrobbe" - he was 
John (Shane) son of Oliver Bourke, and had been elected "McWilliam 
Eighter," i.e. Chief of the Clan William (or Mayo) Burkes about 
1570. He fought against the Queen's forces at the desperate battle 
of Shrule in June 1570, of which a spirited account is given in the 
Annals of the Four Masters. The castle of Ballinrobe was held by 
him in right of the McWilliamship, and not as his patrimonial 
property. This John Bourke "McWilliam Eighter" made his submission 
to the Lord Deputy Sir Henry Sidney in the town of Galway in April 
1576, and was then knighted by the Lord Deputy, who in a letter to 
the Privy Council (dated 27 April 1576) thus refers to him: 

"I found McWilliam very sensible, though wanting the English yet 
understanding the Latin. He received his country at my hands by way 
of seneschalship, and I bestowed on him the order of knighthood 
whereof he seemed very joyous. He is a great man: his land lies 
along the west north west coast of this realm, wherein he has many 
goodly havens: his territory is three times as large as that of the 
Earl of Clanricarde." 

His death (24 November 1580) is thus recorded in the Annals of the 
Four Masters, in that year: 

"McWilliam Burke, John, son of Oliver, son of John, a munificent 
and very affluent man, who preferred peace to the most successful 
war, and who always aided the Sovereign, died." 

The Annalist is not quite accurate in stating that he always aided 
the Soverign. 
---------------------------------------------------------
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After John's death, Richard Bourke (styled "an Iarainn", probably 
on account of his iron plated armour) son of David, son of Edmond, 
son of Ulick, was elected McWilliam Eighter. He was the second 
husband of Granuaile (Grace O'Malley), and was also knighted. He 
died in 1583, and is recorded in the Annals: 

"MacWilliam Burke, i.e. Richard an Iarainn, a plundering warlike 
and unquiet man, who had often forced the gap of danger, and upon 
whom it was often forced, died." 

He was succeeded in the MacWilliamship by another Richard Bourke, 
viz. Richard, son of Oliver, a younger brother of Sir John fitz 
Oliver Bourke, the McWilliam who died in 1580. It was this Richard, 
son of Oliver, who was McWilliam Eighter in 1584 when Browne's map 
of Mayo was made. He also was knighted in 1584, and took part as 
McWilliam Eighter in the Composition of Mayo entered into with Sir 
John Perrot the Lord Deputy on the 13th September 1585. By the 
terms of that Composition Sir Richard Bourke "McWilliam Eighter" 
was to receive letters patent granting to him and his heirs the 
castles or manors of Ballyloughmask, Kinlaghe and Ballynrobae, and 
34 quarters of land belonging to the same. 

At that period, in addition to the old castle at Ballinrobe 
attached to the McWilliamship, there also existed at Ballinrobe 
another castle of more recent date - hence called the "Newcastle" - 
which seems to have been the patrimonial property of another branch 
of the Mayo Bourkes - the descendants of "Shane na Termuin" (John 
Bourke of the Termon). In the list of 1574, "Richard McShane an 
Termon" is given as the owner of this Newcastle. I am inclined to 
think that both these castles at Ballinrobe were allotted or 
confirmed under the terms of the Composition of Mayo in 1585 to Sir 
Richard fitz Oliver Bourke, the then McWilliam Eighter. He died in 
December 1585, and the election of any new McWilliam was prohibited 
by the Queen's government. Sir Richard Bourke's son and heir 
William Bourke, on the 16th April 1586 obtained a grant by patent 
from Queen Elizabeth of the castle and manor of Ballyloughmask, and 
13 quarters of land in Kilmaine Barony, but the castle and manor of 
Ballinrobe were not specifically comprised or included in this 
patent grant, and they seem to have been appropriated and retained 
as Crown property until the reign of King James I. 

On 2 July 1607 Thomas Nolan, described as "of Ballinrobe" got a 
grant by patent from King James I "of the 4 quarters of Ballinrobe" 
and on the 20th August 1617 the same Thomas Nolan of Ballinrobe got 
a regrant by patent of the castle and manor of Ballinrobe, with 4 
quarters. This Thomas Nolan had acted as sub-sheriff of the County 
of Mayo in 1583, and about that date probably had acquired by 
purchase or mortgage land at Creevagh from Walter McTibbot (Bourke) 
of Crioch. After obtaining the patent grants of Ballinrobe above 
referred to, (if not earlier), Thomas Nolan went into occupation of 
the Newcastle at Ballinrobe, for the old castle attached to the 
MacWilliamship had probably even then become ruinous: every vestige 
of it has long since disappeared. Mr. Hubert Knox considers that 
its site was on the east bank of the river Robe, about where the 
iron bridge now is, but on the high ground. 
---------------------------------------------------------
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Thomas Nolan of Ballinrobe died in 1628 and was succeeded at 
Ballinrobe by his eldest son Gregory Nolan. Gregory Nolan's estate 
was confiscated by the Cromwellian Government in 1653, and was 
granted in 1655 by the Cromwellian Commissioners to James Cuff, who 
was one of those Commissioners. This James Cuff was Knighted on 
12th March 1661 and was confirmed in the possession of the Manor 
and Castle of Ballinrobe as well as extensive estates in the Barony 
of Tyrawley, by a patent under the Acts of Settlement, enrolled on 
the 2nd March 1666. He married (14 January 1655) Alice Aungier, 
sister of Francis Aungier, First Earl of Longford, by whom he had 
issue two sons, Francis Cuff (eldest) and Gerald Cuff, who bought 
the Ballycarra estate from Colonel John Browne of Westport, who had 
acquired it from one of the Viscounts Mayo, the descendants of 
Tibbot na-lung. Gerald Cuff built a residence which he called "Elm 
Hall" on the estate near the old castle of Ballynacarra. He married 
Dorothea, daughter of Owen Wynne of Hazlewood, County Sligo, by 
whom he had issue an eldest son James. 

Sir James Cuff, Knight, died in 1678 and was succeeded by his 
eldest son Francis Cuff, who married Honora, daughter of Michael 
Boyle, Archbiship of Armagh, and died 26th September 1694, leaving 
issue two surviving sons, Francis Cuff (eldest) and Michael Cuff. 
The eldest son Francis Cuff was M. P. for County Mayo in 1715, but 
died without issue on 12 November 1717, and was succeeded by his 
brother Michael Cuff. This Michael Cuff married 1st August 1718, 
Frances, daughter of Henry Sandford of Castlerea, by whom he had 
issue an only child, Elizabeth Cuff who married 5th March 1739, 
Thomas Pakenham of Pakenham Hall, County Longford, who was created 
Baron Longford on 7th May 1756 and who died in 1766; his widow 
Elizabeth was created Countess of Longford on 20th June 1785 and 
died on 27 January 1794. Michael Cuff (father of this Elizabeth 
Cuff) died on the 24th July 1744, and was succeeded in his County 
Mayo properties by his first cousin, James Cuff, Esq., of Elm Hall, 
the eldest son of Gerald Cuff of Elm Hall who was mentioned above. 

This James Cuff who succeeded his cousin Michael to properties in 
Mayo left Elm Hall and went to reside at Ballinrobe Castle which he 
restored and converted into a residence. It was this James Cuff who 
put up over what was then the main gate of the courtyard of the 
castle a stone slab upon which was inscribed an inscription in 
Latin, which may be freely translated as: 

"Glory to God, the best and greatest favouring the undertaking. 
This Castle was begun erected and possessed by the elective Chief 
anciently styled MacWilliam of the family of De Burgh in the County 
of Mayo. Then after various chances and various ownerships, when 
ruinous, the late Sir James Cuff, Knight, caused it to be rebuilt 
as the Dwelling house of the Manor: his grandson, and in order of 
succession surviving heir, James Cuff, Esquire, took care to have 
it, which had afresh unhappily become a wreck, as well as the 
neighbouring market town almost about to perish, and the Demesne 
land, restored enlarged and ornamented." 

A. D. 1752

Not far from the Castle, where the river Robe flows along, the 
foundation works of the old Tower were dug up. 

This James Cuff married on 10 April 1731 Elizabeth Gore, sister of 
Arthur Gore, first Earl of Arran, and died on 20th April 1762. He 
was succeeded by his eldest son, the Right Honourable James Cuff of 
Castle Lacken in Tyrawley, who was M. P. for County Mayo and also a 
Privy Councillor. He was created a peer of Ireland with the title 
of "Baron Tyrawley of Ballinrobe" on the 7th November 1797. Lord 
Tyrawley married on 28th April 1770, Mary daughter of Richard 
Levinge of Calverstown, County Kildare, but by her (who died 11 May 
1808) had no issue. He died on 15th June 1821, without legitimate 
issue, and his title then became extinct. He devised his estates to 
his natural son, James Cuff of Deel Castle, County Mayo, who was 
M. P. for Tralee borough, and Colonel of the North Mayo Militia. 
This Colonel James Cuff died in London on 29th July 1828 without 
issue, and the Cuff estates in Kilmaine barony then devolved (under 
Lord Tyrawley's will) upon Colonel James Cuff's sister, Jane Cuff, 
who had married Colonel Nesbit Knox. Their grandson, Colonel 
Charles Knox of Creagh, is the present proprietor (1909). 

At the beginning of the 19th century Lord Tyrawley sold the above 
mentioned Manor House at Ballinrobe to the Government who converted 
it into a military barracks. The stone slab bearing the inscription 
above referred to, is now embedded in the north wall of the powder 
magazine of the barracks. Nearly all the house part was burnt a few 
years ago. 


